
Dear Retailer Partners:

Thank you for your continued partnership with the Minnesota Lottery. This letter is a follow-up to 
our August 1, 2025 notice. You can find this letter and all related materials at 
https://www.mnlottery.com/retailers/become-a-retailer.

As of August 1, 2025, Minnesota law (Section 349A.06) requires updated background checks for 
lottery retailers. The law now requires a nationwide fingerprint-based background check once every 
seven years for “Responsible Lottery Officials.” Responsible Lottery Officials must also be above 
the age of 18 and not owe $500 or more in delinquent taxes. 

If you are a sole proprietor, you are the Responsible Lottery Official. If you operate as a business 
entity, you must determine which of your officers, directors, and owners has responsibility for 
Lottery sales and designate that person or persons as your Responsible Lottery Official(s).

Your contract renews on January 15, 2026. To comply with the new law, please complete the 
following two steps. 

A. Please designate one or more Responsible Lottery Officials on the “Responsible Lottery 
Official Designation” form (marked Form 1). Mail or drop off Form 1 to the Minnesota State 
Lottery in the next seven days in the enclosed small envelope. Please return Form 1 before 
any fingerprint cards, Form 2, and Form 3. You must return Form 1 for each retailer contract you 
have with the Lottery.

B. Please direct each Responsible Lottery Official to complete the required background check. 
If a Responsible Lottery Official has already completed this background check for another 
Lottery contract, they do not need to complete it again. Mail or drop off Form 2, Form 3, and 
the fingerprint card to the Minnesota State Lottery by November 15, 2025, in the 
enclosed large envelope.

To complete the background check, each Responsible Lottery Official must follow these 
instructions:

 1. Complete and sign the “Responsible Lottery Official Informed Consent” (marked 
  Form 2).
 2. Complete, but do not sign, the “Identity Verification Form” (marked Form 3).
  This form must be signed in the presence of the fingerprint technician at the time 
  the fingerprints are taken.
 3. Take the Identity Verification Form and your government-issued photo ID to your 
  local fingerprinting facility.

September 15, 2025

 4. After the fingerprint technician (the person taking your fingerprints) reviews your 
  photo ID, sign and date Form 3 in front of that person. 
 5. The fingerprint technician will fill out, sign, and date the gray box on Form 3. 
 6. The fingerprint technician will take your fingerprints in ink or take them digitally and 
  print them onto a card that same day.  We cannot accept fingerprints electronically.
 7. You and the fingerprint technician will both sign and date the completed fingerprint 
  card. A typed name is not accepted as a signature. 
 8. Mail or drop off Form 2, Form 3, and the fingerprint card to the Minnesota State 
  Lottery by November 15, 2025, in the enclosed large envelope.

On the next page, you’ll find helpful tips and common mistakes to avoid during the 
background check process and an updated Frequently Asked Questions document. If you 
have any questions, please contact us at contracts@mnlottery.com, or at 651-635-8119. 
Thank you for your assistance.

Sincerely,

Adam Prock
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